Aprender Tucson

Southside Community School

2701 South Campbell Avenue

Tucson, AZ 85713

Board Meeting Minutes

Held Thursday, September 25, 2020 at 3:00pm
Board Members Present:
Christine Curtis, Board President – video conference

David Gill, Board Member – video conference

Melissa Costa, Board Member – video conference

James Christopher, Board Member – video conference

Eleonor Francis, Board Member – video conference

Absent:
None

Others present: 
Molly Gannon, Principal – video conference 

Leticia Bracamonte, Office staff – video conference

Jason Mateos, Teacher – video conference

Steve Barancik, Teacher – video conference

Anna Chavis, Paraprofessional – video conference

Randy Cohen, Teacher – video conference

Erica Garcia, Paraprofessional – video conference

Cheryl Perry, Teacher – video conference

Victoria Arriero, Teacher – video conference

Takara Tatum, Teacher – video conference

Celina Casillas, Teacher – video conference

Joseph Maes, Teacher – video conference
1. The meeting was called to order by Ms. Curtis at 3:11 p.m.

2. Determine whether to open campus for hybrid learning beginning Monday, October 19th, 2020 based on Benchmarks for Re-Opening. Miss Gannon provided a PowerPoint presentation outlining Benchmarks for Re-Opening. 
Discussion: Ms. Leo inquired as to Miss Gannon's general sense of staff and parent's preference to open the school at this time. Miss Gannon responded that currently the majority of our parents have elected for their children to return to in-person learning as soon as the hybrid option is available; also all parents have the option to keep students at home for distance learning all year. Miss Gannon also reviewed health monitoring information available on the Pima County government web page. Ms. Casillas commented that because minorities have been shown to be more affected by the virus, and given our high percentage of Latino enrollment, we should consider that our students and their families could be more at risk. Ms. Curtis commented that the statistics shown on the Pima County web page contrast with what is actually being perceived, and Mr. Maes agreed. Ms. Francis noted that the number of COVID cases is continually rising, and expressed a preference for delaying a decision to open the school until more information becomes available. Miss Gannon expressed concern about staff safety and an interest in procuring additional feedback from staff; Ms. Curtis and Ms. Francis both agreed. Mr. Barancik suggested that a plan to re-open should include ample outdoor learning opportunities. Ms. Perry shared her sense of indecision and the difficulty of balancing considerations for family, friends, students and self. Ms. Casillas shared her anxiety about returning to work at the school, exposing elder relatives, and also the consequent necessity of leaving her children in childcare. Mr. Maes agreed with the difficulty of making a decision, and his preference for continuing to monitor Pima County data and follow their recommendations. Ms. Curtis underlined the importance of staying informed since not all experts agree and there are still many unconfirmed potential risks. She inquired whether and to what extent it would be possible for staff to choose to continue working from home once the school opens under the hybrid model. Ms. Gannon stated that the more often a small number of staff members are required to be on campus, the more they are exposed to risk, and that at some point this is a risk that all staff should share. Ms. Perry noted studies that show COVID is similar to other common non-life threatening illnesses, and wondered how extending the closure would continue to affect students on a social and emotional level. Ms. Gannon recommended the board reconvene every three weeks after new data is released from Pima County on October 6th. Ms. Curtis agreed and additionally suggested we consider adding a measure to inform decision-making showing the trend of COVID cases. Ms. Leo agreed with the idea of adding a trend criteria to inform the board's decision to open. Mr. Maes requested the Board meet again sometime prior to October 15th in order to afford staff some certainty before a possible October 19th opening of the school; Mrs. Tatum agreed. Miss Gannon assured the audience that the school would plan to be fully ready to open under the hybrid model by October 19th regardless of whether a decision is made to postpone the opening in order to avoid uncertainty and constant staff planning. As a lower risk alternative, Ms. Curtis suggested a rolling cohort of students on campus that would require less frequent in-person attendance, fewer staff, less contamination, etc. Miss Gannon commented that a more complex plan would be more difficult for parents to manage, and provided assurance that our current hybrid plan already addresses these risks. 
Motion: Ms. Leo moved to postpone the decision to open for in-person learning until further consideration at a Board Meeting on October 8, 2020 at 3:00pm. David seconded the motion.
In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Mr. Gill, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa
Opposed – None
3. Review and make a decision on proposed changes to Mask Policy. Miss Gannon summarized the current mask policy. Proposed changes include exceptions for meal times and outdoor activities.
Discussion: Ms. Leo recommended adding the social distancing verbiage to eating activities. Ms. Curtis recommended omitting the word “athletic.”
Motion: Ms. Leo moved to approve the face mask policy with recommending changes. Mr. Gill seconded the motion.
In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Mr. Gill, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa
Opposed – None
4. Call to the audience. 


Ms. Curtis inquired whether the audience felt heard and asked them to comment on whether 
they felt the school was moving in the right direction. Ms. Casillas shared her trust in the 
Executive Team and sense that this meeting had affirmed the sentiment. Mr. Gill commented on 
the difficulty that border towns face when responding to COVID and making these types of 
administrative decisions. Ms. Curtis shared that we also have a staff member who has lost a 
loved one to COVID. Ms. Perry confirmed that she also feels heard and committed to return 
when needed in order to avoid further compromising the mental health safety of our students. 
Mr. Christopher expressed empathy for teachers who are anxious about returning and 
questioned how those teachers might be best supported, as
well as the students of any teachers 
who might prove unavailable. Miss Gannon offered assurance that the plan to have additional 
staff on campus will allow flexibility for exposed or ill staff to stay home if needed. Ms. Curtis 
recommended considering a virtual or socially distanced field trip to meet social and mental 
health needs, especially of older students. Miss Gannon agreed to explore opportunities for field 
trips, and ideas from Mr. Barancik and Mrs. Tatum were shared, respectively an outdoor Meet 
and Greet and virtual Move Night. 
5. Meeting Adjourned. Mr. Christopher made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 4:11 pm. Mr. Gill seconded the motion. 

In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Mr. Gill, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa


Opposed – None
